Comparison of States with Similar Driver's License Statutes New Mexico, Utah, and Washington

- New Mexico enacted legislation to issue driver's licenses to immigrants who lack Social Security numbers in 2003.
- Utah enacted similar legislation in 1999. In 2005, this legislation was amended to provide for 'driving privilege cards (DPCs)" to these motorists as opposed to licenses.
- Washington State has also historically allowed undocumented immigrants to get licenses.

I. Rates of Uninsured Motorists

a. Overall:

- A driver's license increases the willingness of immigrant witnesses and victims to cooperate with law enforcement officers and aid in criminal investigations.¹
- ii. By allowing undocumented immigrants to apply for and receive driver's licenses, the state has the opportunity to become aware of the names and addresses of many undocumented immigrants who would otherwise remain in the shadows.²

b. New Mexico:

New Mexico's rate of uninsured vehicles decreased from 33 percent in December 2002, before their drivers license law was enacted in 2003, to less than 9.1 percent in 2011³. The study compared the total number of registered vehicles to the total number of vehicles with an insurance policy.

c. Utah:

When Utah changed its policy in 1999, Utah's uninsurance rate dropped from 10% in 1998 to 8% in 2009.

II. Accident Rates

a. New Mexico:

From 2003 to 2009, New Mexico had a 24% decline in alcohol-involved crashes, from 3,566 in 2003 to 2,698 in 2009.⁴

b. Utah

From 1999 to 2010, Utah had an 16% decline in alcohol-involved crashes, from 2,045 in 2003 to 1,723 in 2010.⁵

¹ Insurance Journal, "Parting Shots, Licensing All Drivers", October 6, 2003.

² Insurance Journal, "Parting Shots, Licensing All Drivers", October 6, 2003.

³ http://www.abqjournal.com/main/2012/07/09/news/effects-on-insurance-unclear.html (Note: there is some conflicting research from the Insurance Research Council) see also: "Effects on Insurance Unclear," Albuquerque Journal, July, 9, 2012, http://www.abqjournal.com/main/2012/07/09/news/effects-on-insurance-unclear.html; see also: One America's testimony before February 17, 2011 -Testimony on Behalf of OneAmerica in Opposition to HB1577, before the House Transportation Committee.

⁴ University of New Mexico, Division of Government Research; http://www.unm.edu/~dgrint/reports/annual/annrept09.pdf

III. Fatal Crashes

a. Overall:

According to a report released by the AAA Foundation in 2011, unlicensed drivers are five times more likely to be in a fatal car accident. Approximately 18.2% of all fatal crashes involved a driver who was either unlicensed or invalidly licensed, resulting in the deaths of 21,049 people.⁶

b. New Mexico:

- i. Number of fatal crashes in New Mexico in $2002 = 398^7$
- ii. Number of fatal crashes in New Mexico in $2010 = 314^8$
- iii. Traffic fatalities, 2002: 4499
- iv. Traffic fatalities, 2010: 346¹⁰
- v. Alcohol-related crashes, 2002: 3566¹¹
- vi. Alcohol-related crashes, 2010: 2426¹²
- vii. Alcohol-related fatal crashes, 2002: 198¹³
- viii. Alcohol-related fatal crashes, 2010: 12914
- ix. From 2002 to 2009, New Mexico had more than a 30% decline in alcohol-involved fatalities. In 2002, New Mexico had 221 alcohol-involved motor vehicle deaths; by 2009, that number dropped to 152. 15

c. Utah

- i. Number of fatal crashes in Utah in $2005 = 235^{16}$
- ii. Number of fatal crashes in Utah in $2010 = 202^{17}$

http://www.aaafoundation.org/multimedia/index.cfm?button=researchreports.

http://www.unm.edu/~dgrint/reports/annual/ar2010-9-19-2012draft.pdf.

http://www.unm.edu/~dgrint/reports/annual/annrept02.pdf

http://www.unm.edu/~dgrint/reports/annual/ar2010-9-19-2012draft.pdf.

http://www.unm.edu/~dgrint/reports/annual/annrept02.pdf

http://www.unm.edu/~dgrint/reports/annual/ar2010-9-19-2012draft.pdf.

http://www.iihs.org/research/fatality.aspx?topicName=Statebystateoverview.

http://www.iihs.org/research/fatality.aspx?topicName=Statebystateoverview.

⁵ Utah Department of Public Safety Highway Safety Office; Utah Crash Facts. http://publicsafety.utah.gov/highwaysafety/1999-2005.html.

⁶ AAA Foundation for Traffic Study "Unlicensed to Kill," Nov. 2011.

⁷ University of New Mexico, Division of Government Research,

⁸ *Id*.

⁹ *Id*.

¹⁰ Id.

¹¹ University of New Mexico, Division of Government Research,

¹² University of New Mexico, Division of Government Research,

¹³ University of New Mexico, Division of Government Research,

¹⁴ University of New Mexico, Division of Government Research,

¹⁵ New Mexico Motor Vehicle Division — S.U. Mahesh, Public Relations Chief, Department of Transportation.

¹⁶ Insurance Institute for Highway Safety, 2012, analysis of data from analysis of data from the <u>U.S. Department of Transportation's</u> Fatality Analysis Reporting System (<u>FARS</u>):

¹⁷ Insurance Institute for Highway Safety, 2012, analysis of data from analysis of data from the <u>U.S. Department of Transportation's</u> Fatality Analysis Reporting System (<u>FARS</u>):

IV. Savings Associated

a. New Mexico

- i. Because individuals are more likely to buy and maintain car insurance with a valid license, New Mexico has a very high mandatory car insurance compliance rate of above 90%. 18
- ii. Since 2003, car insurance premiums have dropped in New Mexico and fewer people are fleeing the scene of a traffic accident. ¹⁹

b. Washington

According to a 2011 state of Washington fiscal note issued regarding the potential fiscal impact if the state passed restrictions based on immigration status, there would be a \$6 million loss of revenue over the next six years.²⁰

V. Fraud Prevention

a. New Mexico

- i. Allowing undocumented immigrants to apply for driver's licenses is not a reward for breaking the laws of this country nor is it an offer of sanctuary; it is a safeguard to help ensure that all drivers on New Mexico's roads can apply for driver's licenses and can be insured.²¹
- ii. Fraud in driver's license applications has only been detected in 5% of the overall applications submitted to the Tax Fraud Investigations Division (TFID) of the Taxation and Revenue Department for review.²²
- iii. An ongoing audit found that more than 99% of foreign national drivers in New Mexico who received driver's licenses used their correct identity. ²³

https://fortress.wa.gov/ofm/fnspublic/legsearch.asp?BillNumber=5407&SessionNumber=62.

¹⁸ New Mexico Motor Vehicle Division — S.U. Mahesh, Public Relations Chief, Department of Transportation.

¹⁹ National Immigration Law Center — Tyler Moran, Policy Director.

²⁰ State of Washington 2011 fiscal note:

²¹ Insurance Journal, "Parting Shots, Licensing All Drivers", October 6, 2003.

²² New Mexico Motor Vehicle Division — S.U. Mahesh, Public Relations Chief, Department of Transportation.

²³ New Mexico Motor Vehicle Division — Ken Ortiz, Director.